Fluoridation Advisory Board Meeting Minutes
September 14, 2007

Attendees:

Members: Patrick Credeur Jr. (chairman), Dr. Hosea Doucet, Dr. Robert Barsley, Dr. John Taylor, Dr. C.J. Richard, and Dr. John Little
Non-members: Dr. Dionne Richardson, Joan Wightkin, Susan Jeansonne,  Rishu Garg, Karen Irion, Caryn Benjamin, Sean Nolan and Sheri Sison

Meeting called to order at 10:10 a.m
Announcements: 

· Sheri Sison has resigned her position with the Oral Health program and was now an instructor with the LSUHC School of Dentistry.  
· New staff member in the Oral Health Program are Susan Jeansonne and Rishu Garg

· New OPH fluoridation Engineer is Sean Nolan.  
· Dr. Douglas Ber, Region III representative on the Board had tendered his resignation, accepted by the Governor.  

· Dr. Richard will contact Denham Springs to initiate community water fluoridation

· Dr. Little will contact Ruston to initiate community water fluoridation

· Medicaid will pay for Fluoride varnish

· Dr. Doucett received a grant for a study relating to oral health in children

· Pat Credeur, current board chairman, is willing to continue to serve the board in his present capacity 

· The Louisiana Rural Water Association presented Ms. Sison with a plaque thanking her for her service to water fluoridation efforts in Louisiana

· The lunch was compliments of LSU HC School of Dentistry, arranged by Dr. Barsley

Board Resolutions
· The board moved to approach Sharon Howard with a request for an additional $50,000 for community fluoridation efforts.  The motion was made by Dr. C. J. Richard, seconded by Dr. Doucett and approved by a voice vote of the board.
· The board moved to recommend that funds be allocated to send Ms. Jeansonne and Mr. Nolan to the appropriate training.  The motion was made by Dr. Richard, seconded by Dr. Doucett, and approved by a voice vote of the board. 

· The board moved to ask OPH Engineering to offer training for water operators on water fluoridation. The motion was made by Dr. Doucett, seconded by Dr. Richard, and approved by a voice vote of the board. 

Discussions and Actions

· Minutes from April 20, 2007 meeting presented and reviewed 
· Dr. John Stafford of Vasherie, LA suggested as a replacement for Dr. Ber in Region III. 
· Meeting times, days and formats to increase attendance.  All in attendance preferred the currently scheduled time; Ms. Jeansonne will poll those members not in attendance as to meeting day, time and formats.  She will also explore video conferencing; Ms. Irion, OPH Engineering, offered support to facilitate any video-conferencing.
· Pat Credeur met with Sen. Hines; will attempt to meet with Governor or her staff.
· Status of ongoing fluoridation efforts:

1. City of Walker contract approved 
2. Crowley should be fluoridating by October; The Oral Health Program will plan a media event to present the Mayor of Crowley with a certificate.  Mr. Credeur will invite Sen. Hines.
3. In July a group from Office of Public Health led by Dr. Roxanne Townsend and Sharon Howard met with East Baton Rouge Parish Mayor-President Kip Holden to explore his views on fluoridating the Baton Rouge water system.  Mr. Holden was generally positive about fluoridating, however; he would like to have the Baton Rouge Water Company’s support before proceeding.  The program will approach the Baton Rouge company after several months of successful operation in Crowley.
4. Natchitoches, Haughton, and White Castle, once fluoridating, have stopped.  Staff will visit theses systems to asses their ability and/or desire to re-start fluoridation.  
5. OPH Engineering reports that we are supposed to have 36 systems fluoridating, but are only getting reports from 22 systems.  Mr. Nolan is sending a survey to all systems that are on our record as fluoridating. 
6. Chemical shortages have halted fluoridation efforts in New Orleans and interrupted operations in Shreveport.  The shortage is cyclic but the price for the chemical has increased and is not expected to go down. The board expressed concern that more communities will not be able to afford the chemical if the price increases continue.  
· Funding for the fluoridation program. 
1. Current funding level is $50,000 a year, from the Preventive Health and Services Block Grant for the initiation of community fluoridation.
2. Funding level not adequate initiate new efforts or mount a public education campaign and support existing systems with chemical purchase or equipment replacement 
· Ms. Jeansonne and Mr. Nolan reported to the group on three additional program initiates that are:

1. Identifying and correcting inconsistencies and inaccuracies in WRFS, the CDC on-line fluoridation reporting system
2. Updating the Fluoridation Guidance Manual for water operators
3. Staff training for Ms Jeansonne and Mr. Nolan--CDC water operator training 
· Status of other Oral Health Program initiatives:
1. Oral Health Screening Program—required by Maternal Child Health to determine national measure.  The screening will take a representative sample of  3rd graders across state; training of school nurses and other screeners is ongoing.

2. Sealant program progressing in at least three area, Central Louisiana, East Feliciana and Shreveport area.
Next Meeting Information

· Items for Discussion 

1. Review the current (Draft 1) Louisiana Fluoridation Advisory Broad Plan of Action
2. Louisiana Dental Association strategy for a fluoridation mandate in the spring 2008 Regular Legislative session
3. Invite the State of Arkansas Dental Program Director to the next meeting to discuss his state’s fluoridation efforts
· Mr. Credeur would like to take a picture of the board for the next issue of the Louisiana Rural Water Association  magazine
· Friday, January 18, 10:00-12,-- next meeting of the Fluoridation Advisory Board meeting 
The meeting adjourned at 12:10 p.m.
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